



10 Harms of Pornography

Janice Shaw Crouse, Ph.D., Director and Senior Fellow
and Brenda Zurita, Research Fellow
The Beverly LaHaye Institute

[Note: This report initially appeared as a five-part series during the 2012 WRAP Week and has been updated with more information]

October 28-November 4, 2012, marked the 25th annual WRAP Week campaign (White Ribbon Against Pornography), and Concerned Women for America once again joined the national effort to raise awareness against the scourge that is pornography.

The purpose of the White Ribbons Against Pornography Campaign is to “educate the public about the extent of the pornography problem and what can constitutionally be done about it.”

CWA warns its readers that the nature of pornography is perverse and ugly. Some of what you may read in these articles will be offensive, but it is the truth of what pornography is and helps to explain why it is so insidious.

#1: Pornography is addictive

The anatomy and physiology of the brain changes, and those who watch pornography crave more.

William M. Struthers of Wheaton College describes why it becomes addictive: “Men seem to be wired in such a way that pornography hijacks the proper functioning of their brains and has a long-lasting effect on their thoughts and lives.” Dr. Struthers adds this explanation:

Viewing pornography is not an emotionally or physiologically neutral experience. It is fundamentally different from looking at black and white photos of the Lincoln Memorial or taking in a color map of the provinces of Canada. Men are reflexively drawn to the content of pornographic material. As such, pornography has wide-reaching effects to energize a man toward intimacy. It is not a neutral stimulus. It draws us in. Porn is vicarious and voyeuristic at its core, but it is also something more. Porn is a whispered promise. It promises more sex, better sex, endless sex, sex on demand, more intense orgasms, experiences of transcendence.¹

Who would imagine that viewing pornography could lead to an addiction to it? Donna Rice Hughes, of Enough is Enough, writes, “Pornography is the drug of the millennium

BEVERLY LAHAYE INSTITUTE

1015 Fifteenth St., N.W. • Suite 1103 • Washington, D.C. 20005 • Phone (202) 488-7000 • Fax (202) 488-0806 • www.cwfa.org

and more addictive than crack cocaine.”² As it turns out, science is beginning to study brains to see how they react to pornography viewing. Dr. Judith Reisman explains how brains are altered, possibly permanently, by pornography.

Thanks to the latest advances in neuroscience, we now know that emotionally arousing images imprint and alter the brain, triggering an instant, involuntary, but lasting, biochemical memory trail.

This applies to so-called “soft-core” and “hard-core” pornography, which may, arguably, subvert the First Amendment by overriding the cognitive speech process.

Once our neurochemical pathways are established they are difficult or impossible to delete. Erotic images also commonly trigger the viewer’s “fight or flight” sex hormones producing intense arousal states that appear to fuse the conscious state of libidinous arousal with unconscious emotions of fear, shame, anger and hostility.³

As with drug addictions, addicts need their “fix” and people addicted to pornography will view it anywhere in order to sate their desires. In many instances that place will be where they work even though it could jeopardize their job. Consider these statistics⁴:

- 70 percent of pornography viewing occurs during the business hours of nine to five.
- In March of 2006, of the 61 million unique visitors logged onto a pornographic website, one out of five was viewing the pornography from their work station.
- Out of 474 human resources professionals surveyed, 66 percent said they discovered pornography on employee computers, and 43 percent of those said they found pornography more than once.

How many times have we heard about our tax dollars paying for government workers who spend their days watching porn at work? One *Washington Times* article lists these agencies that have employees with porn problems: Pentagon, Secret Service, Transportation Security Administration, U.S. State Department, Department of Homeland Security, Securities and Exchange Commission, and the Missile Defense Agency.⁵

If you knew pornography could become an addiction, to the point of daily distraction, why would anyone start viewing it? A lot of what we do today depends upon computers, so imagine you are trying to recover from your online pornography addiction while having to work on a computer all day long. The temptation will always be one mouse click away.

Unfortunately, some people, especially children, stumble upon pornography when they click on the wrong website. It is imperative that people understand that one web click could lead to an addiction and parents need to monitor their children’s computer use all the time to try and protect their children from the dangers that lurk on the Internet. We talk to our children about the dangers of drinking and smoking, and now pornography should be added to the list. As with drug and alcohol addictions, the more you use them, the more you need to achieve the same high. The

difference with a pornography addiction is that not only do you need more porn to get aroused, but you need more vile and degrading porn, because desensitization to the images occurs.

#2: Pornography warps perceptions

Viewers of pornography think violence and degradation are normal and enjoyable.

Recently there was a story about a restaurant in Australia which made a decision that defies explanation. The urinals, meant to amuse the restaurant's male diners it appears, were shaped like women's red-lipsticked mouths, wide open. Upon second thought and numerous complaints, the restaurant saw fit to remove them and apologize if they offended anyone.⁶ They did, in fact, offend women everywhere.

Sadly, this kind of misogyny is commonplace in pornography. Treating women like receptacles for men's bodily fluids is standard fare. One of the acts viewers of pornography seek is the "cum shot," where the man ejaculates on a woman's body or in her face. Having multiple men do this to one woman, usually on her face, is also frequently viewed. Obviously, that action is meant to degrade the woman.

Another consequence of frequent porn use is the perception that everyone is involved in all types of deviant sexual behavior.

Pamela Paul writes in her book, *Pornified*, about the progression. "According to Diana Russell, a sociologist who has researched pornography for decades, men who look at pornography repeatedly 'come to think that unusual sex acts are much more frequently performed in sexual relationships all over the country, because of course that's what they're seeing in porn.' They begin to believe that anal sex and S&M are common practices, part of every happy-go-lucky couple's repertoire. And if they're not doing it, something's wrong with them. They're not adventurous enough. They're missing out. And what to do about it? Bring it home to your wife. Introduce it to your girlfriend."⁷

Teenage boys in the United Kingdom are doing just that. Teen girls have instituted their own chaperone program; they call it the "third wheel," and in order to protect themselves from the advances of the boys, they always have a friend with them, so they are never alone with the boy. The boys pressure the girls to dress, act, and have sex like porn stars. The way the boys act upsets the girls, and some of the things they want the girls to do scares them. The boys watch hours of pornography and think what they see is normal.⁸

Sadly, pornography has invaded college campuses in the U.S., too. There are an estimated 18-22 million male and female sex addicts in America today, and the average American teen is exposed to over 14,000 sexual images and messages every year through our mainstream media.⁹ Gail Dines, a foremost academic authority on pornography wrote, "We are now bringing up a generation of boys on cruel, violent porn." She added, "And given what we know about how images affect people, this is going to have a profound influence on their sexuality, behavior and attitudes towards women."¹⁰

The increase in the practice of anal sex is one example of changing perceptions of what is normal. The CDC's "Sexual Behavior and Selected Health Measures: Men and Women 15-44 Years of Age for 2002" showed that anal sex is practiced by a significant portion of adults ages 25-44 in the study, 40 percent of males and 35 percent of females. The study also shows that 21.7 percent of males aged 15-24 have engaged in anal sex, and 20.3 percent of females in the same age group have had anal sex.¹¹

Prof. Dr. Jakob Pastötter, speaking at the *Porno im Web 2.0* conference, explained how this increase in anal sex happened.¹²

I would like to quote another example, which is taken from the practice of sex counsellors. Attitudes toward anal intercourse have changed dramatically in recent decades. What is inconceivable for most people is that when Kinsey did his studies in the 40s, not even gay men practiced anal sex frequently. The first changes occurred during the 70s in the gay scene and then, especially under the influence of the so-called *gonzo pornography*, also in heterosexual circles. Suddenly, anal sex seems to have become quite a common practice. And accordingly, sex counsellors report that not too long ago the first boys enquired, "How can I persuade my girlfriend to have anal sex?" Then, a few years later, came the first girls, "How can I dissuade my boyfriend from anal sex?" Now, the girls come and ask the sex counsellors, "What pills can I take to prevent it hurting like hell?" All this in a period of only fifteen years, which began when anal sex was introduced in pornography as a common sex variant, in the mid-90s approximately.

It is no surprise that if people watch hours and hours of pornography every day or even every week, they will become desensitized to what they are seeing and begin to think it's normal and everyone is doing it. The real tragedy is that young children are watching this porn and will grow up thinking sex as depicted in pornography is how it should be.

#3: Pornography harms children

Not only are children viewing pornography, but some are victims of child rapists and pornographers because of it.

Children viewing pornography causes enough harm, but for some children the harm is devastating when they are assaulted by pornography addicts no longer satisfied with merely viewing images. These degenerates decide to seek out young victims to abuse while fulfilling their sick fantasies, and still other children are victims of child pornographers.

One of the most horrific aspects of pornography is child pornography. It is difficult to imagine that there are people who walk among us who think it is okay to rape a child, film it, and distribute it for others to watch, but they do exist. Their images proliferate on the Internet and in pornography videos, and many of them are making a fortune by distributing their wares and recruiting others to provide video footage of child victims.

Some of the people providing child pornography are children. As difficult as that is to believe, children producing pornographic images of themselves or other children is on the rise, according to the Crimes Against Children Research Center at the University of New Hampshire.¹³

Arrests for child pornography (CP) production more than doubled between 2006 and 2009. This rise was driven largely by a dramatic increase in cases involving “youth-produced” sexual images — pictures taken by minors, usually of themselves, which met legal definitions of child pornography. In most of these cases, an adult offender who solicited images from a minor was the person arrested. Reflecting this trend, there were also increases in the proportion of adolescent victims and of cases in which victims and offenders were face-to-face acquaintances.

In 2009, U.S. law enforcement agencies made an estimated 1,910 arrests for crimes that included CP production, almost 5 times as many as in 2000 and more than twice as many as in 2006. The largest part of the recent growth came from a sharp increase in arrests involving youth-produced sexual images, from an estimated 233 in 2006 to 1,198 in 2009. Cases of youth-produced sexual images are diverse, but most cases that end in arrest are perpetrated by adult offenders who seduce underage adolescents and solicit sexual images from their victims.

It cannot be stressed enough how insidious pornography is, especially when it involves children.

In 2007, investigators arrested a Florida man who used his roommate’s computer to accumulate more than 5,000 pornographic images and videos of children, some as young as newborns and the oldest only six. The man told other people he preferred child victims between the ages of zero and twelve and that he likes to hear the children scream.¹⁴ This is a perfect example of the evil a man is capable of committing and the hideous world of pornography.

How does someone start watching child pornography? How does someone get to a point where they are aroused by images of babies being raped?

Some, but not all, perpetrators are pedophiles and child molesters. Some people end up there after becoming desensitized to the images in adult pornography and needing something new in order to become aroused. David G. Heffler, a psychotherapist who is appointed by courts to counsel child pornography offenders, says, “Many men told me they started out looking at adult porn and never intended to look at children. But after looking at adult porn for a long time, they get bored. They want to try something different. They start looking at children. Then, they can’t get enough of it.”¹⁵

Every time someone watches child pornography, they are watching an innocent child being brutalized. People who may have started out watching adult pornography but became bored with it become complicit in the rape of children when they view child pornography. If there was not a demand for child porn, it would not be made.

In the Netherlands in 2012, two sex therapists proposed legalizing “virtual” child pornography in order to “relieve the urges of paedophiles.” “Virtual” child pornography consists of computer-generated images of children being raped.¹⁶ That’s right, cater to the “urges” of child rapists and hope they don’t rape any more children, because you give them access to computer-generated images. These are people who already moved past viewing images to the act of raping children. How long will it take before watching isn’t enough?

Children also suffer harm by viewing pornography. In this Internet age, we tend to forget that other forms of pornography might be more available to children. Magazines and the Internet seem to hook guys first, while the Internet, cable TV, and pay-per-view snag girls.¹⁷ While less responsible for first exposure, soft or hardcore print magazines and VHS or DVD movies are also snares that make children vulnerable to pornography.¹⁸

Jill Manning, a sociologist at Brigham Young University, testified¹⁹ before the United States Senate about pornography, and she listed these negative effects on children:

When a child or adolescent is directly exposed, the following effects have been documented:

1. Lasting negative or traumatic emotional responses
2. Earlier onset of first sexual intercourse, thereby increasing the risk of STD's over the lifespan
3. The belief that superior sexual satisfaction is attainable without having affection for one's partner, thereby reinforcing the commoditization of sex and the objectification of humans
4. The belief that being married or having a family are unattractive prospects
5. Increased risk for developing sexual compulsions and addictive behavior
6. Increased risk of exposure to incorrect information about human sexuality long before a minor is able to contextualize this information in ways an adult brain could
7. And, overestimating the prevalence of less common practices (e.g., group sex, bestiality, or sadomasochistic activity)

An October 2012 story from the United Kingdom states that children eight years old, girls no less, were found watching pornography on a field trip.²⁰ Children today are raised on technology. They are able to access computers when they are very young and, if left unsupervised, will find pornography even if they are not looking for it.

Numerous organizations purport to protect children from pornography. Gail Dines, one of the foremost academic authorities on pornography and author of a best-seller about the pornography industry, reports, "In an example of utter hypocrisy, *Hustler* is one of the members of the Association of Sites Advocating Child Protection, the same *Hustler* that runs Barely Legal and advertises itself as 'the world's #1 teen magazine with the largest collection of teen sweethearts found anywhere.'"²¹

With "adult" industries, most indecent businesses are confined to "red-light districts," and the FCC limits "dirty words" to late-night hours to protect children, but the Internet is largely

unregulated by society and is easily accessed by children and adolescents. According to some critics, the Internet put an “adult bookstore” in every home 24/7.²²

“Concerning child pornography, which had been ruled unprotected in any venue, because its initial production necessarily involved child abuse, technology again outstripped the lawyers: Faced with computer-generated images of children in pornography, the Court found its rationale undercut and disallowed regulation.”²³

Children are victimized by pornography whether they are viewing it, being abused by others who view pornography, or being forced to make it.

#4: Pornography is increasingly violent and degrading

Pornography desensitizes viewers, leading them to seek more violent and degrading images.

In the Witherspoon Institute book, *The Social Costs of Pornography*, a whole chapter is devoted to the relationship between pornography and violence. One finding is particularly disturbing: “The use of pornography, even if it does not include sexual violence, changes a man’s beliefs about rape and sexual violence.”²⁴ Indeed, “pornography can start to cross the line between thought and behavior.”²⁵ Mary Anne Layden wrote, “Males who viewed sexual violence obtained higher scores on scales measuring acceptance of both interpersonal violence and the rape myth when compared with males who viewed either a physically violent or neutral film.”²⁶ Layden explains the rape myth as “...a set of beliefs that women are responsible for rape, like to be raped, want to be raped, and suffer few negative outcomes because of it.”²⁷

One of the products of this trend is what is known as “gonzo porn” — something that is all over the Internet and is one of the biggest moneymakers of all time. Gonzo “depicts hard-core, body-punishing sex in which women are demeaned and debased.”²⁸ Gail Dines explained:

“I have witnessed a seismic change in the way porn has come to shape young adults’ sexuality. Before the advent of the Internet, it used to be that some men sporadically ‘used’ porn when growing up; it was the more soft-core type of porn and they often had to steal it from older males, most likely their fathers. Increasingly, what I hear from students is that men today regularly (often daily) use the gonzo type of porn, and many have now become accustomed to its hard-core scenes.”²⁹

Becoming accustomed to gonzo pornography can lead to even more vile types. As mentioned in topic #3 (Pornography harms children), some people who view child pornography did not start with it. They watched adult pornography to such an extent that they were no longer stimulated by it and then sought out different types of pornography, such as child rape, in order to become aroused.

Today’s pornography can involve bestiality, crushing small animals to death, urination, defecation, and the raping of children as young as newborns to name a few of the perversions found online. Violence, degradation, and total disregard for someone’s humanity are abundant. If a viewer exposes themselves to this on a regular basis, pretty soon it seems normal. After all, if it’s on the Internet, it must be true, right?

It is not all on Internet porn sites, though. This year, a book series has been sweeping the world with women buying it and sharing it with family, friends, and co-workers. The book is, of course, *Fifty Shades of Grey* and its companion novels. Gail Dines writes about this phenomenon and says³⁰:

While much of the sex in *Fifty Shades* is as cruel and sadistic as in mainstream porn, it is expertly packaged for women who want a “fairy tale” ending. In male-targeted porn, the woman is interesting only for as long as the sex lasts. Once done with her, the man is onto the next, and the next, and the next. . . . She is disposable, interchangeable, and easily replaced. No happy ending here for women.

In *Fifty Shades*, however, the naïve, immature, bland Anastasia is, for some unfathomable reason, the most compelling woman our rich, sadistic, narcissistic hero has ever met, and he not only kisses her during sex (something you rarely see in Internet hardcore porn) but he doesn’t move on to the next conquest once he has had his wicked way with her. In fact, he actually marries her and confesses undying love. As one of the female fans I interviewed said, this is like *Pretty Woman* all over again.

The book has also sparked sales of rope, bondage, and sadism & masochism items. One sex toy supplier reported a 30% increase in handcuff and riding crop sales.³¹

Pornography is so entrenched in our culture that a book like this sells tens of millions of copies and sends women out to buy bondage materials. It seems women are just as desensitized to porn as men are and, knowingly or not, are participating in the normalization of aberrant behavior.

Where will they go to find their next titillating high? If they move into watching pornography, the deviancy may increase. According to the Covenant Eyes website, “Continually watching pornography has been shown to produce an escalation effect. Fifteen years after this experiment, Dr. Zillmann continued research in this area, finding that [the habitual use of pornography led to greater tolerance of sexually explicit material over time](#), requiring the viewer to consume more novel and bizarre material to achieve the same level of arousal or interest.”³²

Gail Dines tells of talking to her son when he became a teenager. The remarks are a good warning to all young men and women. The message to her son creates a good model for parents who want to engage their own teens in a discussion about the ultimate consequences of pornography.

“We talked candidly about the use of porn and its potential effects. I told him that as he was getting older, he would most likely come across some porn, and he had a choice to look or not to look. I said that should he decide to use porn, then he was going to hand over his sexuality — a sexuality that he had yet to grow into, that made sense for who he was and who he was going to be — to someone else. Why, I asked him, would you give anyone something so valuable and precious, something that ultimately is yours, not theirs? When I look out at the men in the lecture hall, they remind me of my son, and I feel outraged that they are caught in

the crosshairs of this predatory industry, one that has a huge financial stake in habituating them to a product that dehumanizes all involved.”³³

#5: Pornography ruins marriages

*Using pornography is a pathway to infidelity and divorce.*³⁴

A brief look at contemporary entertainment would reveal numerous examples of “how porn has seeped into our everyday world and is fast becoming such a normal part of our lives that it barely warrants a mention.”³⁵ When she questions what the ramifications of the cultural acceptance will be, Gail Dines, author of *Pornland: How Porn has Hijacked our Sexuality*, answers that we don’t know the “consequences of this saturation in our culture, sexuality, gender identity and relationships.”³⁶

But, actually, we do. Reams of research indicate that pornography negatively affects — even destroys — peer, parental, work, interpersonal, and romantic relationships. It also, notably, ruins marriages.

We should not be surprised at the consequences of pornography, because the visuals and content constitute what one writer calls the “grim reality” of “disturbing scripts.”³⁷ These scripts “skew the users’ perceptions of what is normal” so that “the user is unable to recognize just how uncommon their own behavior is.”³⁸

“A recent content analysis of fifty best-selling adult videos revealed a grim ‘reality’ characterized by inequality and violence. Nearly half of the 304 scenes analyzed contained verbal aggression, while over 88 percent showed physical aggression. Seventy percent of the acts were committed against women. By far the victims’ most common responses were pleasure or neutrality. Fewer than 5 percent of the aggressive acts provoked a negative response from the victim, including flinching and requests to stop. This pornography ‘reality’ was further highlighted by the relative infrequency of more positive behaviors, such as verbal compliments, embracing, kissing, or laughter.”³⁹

Pornography creates a rift in the relationship between husband and wife. When one partner views pornography or participates in cybersex (sexually explicit communications through the Internet), the other spouse rightly recognizes a third party has entered their marriage and feels betrayed. Yet “married men outnumber single men in Internet use of pornography,”⁴⁰ and the “majority of people struggling with sexual addictions and compulsivities involving the Internet are married, heterosexual males.”⁴¹ Contrary to the popular view that “porn is harmless entertainment,” pornography leads to “increased risk of marital distress, separation, and divorce; increased isolation; and increased risk of abuse.”⁴²

In a truthful, yet seemingly clueless admission, this man describes how he invited pornography into his marriage and his wife should just accept it.

“I used to race home to have sex with my wife,” says Perry, a 41-year-old lawyer. “Now I leave work a half-hour early so I can get home before she does and masturbate to porn.” Throughout

the course of our conversation, Perry insists that he's still attracted to his wife of twelve years. Still, he says, she can't quite measure up to the porn stars he views online. "Not to be mean, but they're younger, hotter, and wilder in the sack than my wife," he says. "Me and her, we still 'do it' and everything, but instead of every day, it's maybe once a week. It's like I've got this 'other woman' ... and the 'other woman' is porn."⁴³

In his report,⁴⁴ Patrick Fagan, Senior Fellow & Director of Marriage & Religion at the Family Research Council, details how pornography separates couples:

- Husbands who have viewed pornography long-term admit loving their wives less
- Women whose husbands view pornography feel unattractive and sexually inadequate
- Pornography viewers place more importance on sexual relations without emotional involvement
- Researchers found more than half of those involved in cybersex lost interest in sexual intercourse
- Prolonged pornography use leads to dissatisfaction and even distaste for affection from their spouse
- One study showed pornography viewing increased the marital infidelity rate by 300 percent

A survey conducted in 2002 at a meeting of the American Academy of Matrimonial Lawyers found pornography played a significant role in divorce.⁴⁵ The survey found these disturbing factors in marriages that ended:

- 68% involved one party meeting a new love interest over the Internet
- 56% involved "one party having an obsessive interest in pornographic websites"
- 47% involved "spending excessive time on the computer"
- 33% involved spending excessive time in chat rooms (a commonly sexualized forum)

Pornography is causing rejection, distance, and disillusionment in marriages. For the spouse of the pornography addict, they can never compete. Their spouse can click from image to image in order to fulfill their desires but find disappointment in the person they are married to because they are the same day in and day out. The addict becomes isolated with their computer, and the spouse is left alone because they do not measure up to the ever-changing, ideal images found in pornography. Who can compete with fantasy, Photoshop, and an endless supply of new material?

It is a tragedy that in some cases what God has joined together, pornography use and addiction is putting asunder. It seems incomprehensible that men and women would rather spend time in front of their computer leering at pornography or exchanging sexually explicit messages with total strangers rather than making love with their spouse, but it is a reality in this day and age. It cannot be stressed enough; pornography is harmful to the viewer and to those around them, especially their spouses.

#6: Pornography use can lead to impotency

BEVERLY LAHAYE INSTITUTE

1015 Fifteenth St., N.W. • Suite 1103 • Washington, D.C. 20005 • Phone (202) 488-7000 • Fax (202) 488-0806 • www.cwfa.org

Pornography addicts can suffer loss of libido, impotence, and ability to perform with real women.

And isn't that a stunning example of irony? Men watch pornography to become aroused, but the constant use desensitizes them to the images they are seeing and, after time, they need pharmacological assistance to become aroused. Erectile dysfunction is now a problem for otherwise young and healthy men, a trend that psychotherapists say is due to pornography.

According to Dr. Mary Ann Layden, Psychotherapist and Director of the Sexual Trauma and Psychopathology Program at the Center for Cognitive Therapy at the University of Pennsylvania, impotence is a common consequence of men indulging in pornography, as they increasingly rely on visual images for sexual stimulation to the point that many regular pornography users prefer seeing pornography on-screen over sexual intercourse with their spouse.⁴⁶ As noted above in Harm #5, pornography ruins marriages.

The administrator of the Erectile Dysfunction Guide blog posted this notice in 2007, "Due to the overwhelming emails and requests we have received concerning pornography addiction and erectile dysfunction, we decided to create an entirely different thread. ED due to porn is becoming rapidly common, 3[sic] especially for young men."⁴⁷

Michael Leahy, author of *Porn University: What College Students are Really Saying about Sex on Campus*, reports that a comprehensive survey of college students reveals that 69% of boys experience first exposure to pornography between ages 10 and 14, while 68% of girls faced first exposure after age 13, and more than one-third of girls never saw porn until after their 16th birthday.⁴⁸ With such early exposure, it is no wonder that over half of college men admit to spending up to five hours a week online for Internet sex.⁴⁹ No wonder so many become sexually compulsive, exhibit addictive behaviors, and become part of what is known as the sexually "walking wounded."⁵⁰ Over time, porn users begin to require "more sexual stimulation to get the same 'high,' they seek out new and different ways to increase the brain's productive levels of dopamine."⁵¹ Thus begins a long slide into desensitization and, ultimately, impotence, often after years of abuse, objectifying women, and out-of-bounds, sexually compulsive behaviors.

Gail Dines explains the phenomenon, "Because porn has been the only form of sex education for many of these young and impressionable men, they envisioned having the type of sex that [they have seen in pornography]."⁵² Dines adds that because these young men are ill-equipped to perform as the actors they see on the screen, they are filled with feelings of inadequacy, and they tend to take it out on the girl. Further, the guys explain, "I am not really present with her, my head is somewhere else."⁵³ When they compare a college girl or a wife to the porn performers, often with silicone-enhanced and digitally edited images, they are unable to perform. Some men become so desensitized that they start using harder porn, turn towards children, or degenerate to the point that only rape "gets them in the mood."⁵⁴ In other words, their porn watching obsession leads to erectile dysfunction.

A *Psychology Today* article⁵⁵ gives a technical explanation for how watching pornography can lead to erectile dysfunction.

The cause appears to be physiological, not psychological, given that such diverse men change only one variable (porn use), yet report a similar recovery pattern. For these men, anxiety is secondary.

Recent behavioral addiction research suggests that the loss of libido and performance occur because heavy users are numbing their brain's normal response to pleasure. Years of overriding the natural limits of libido with intense stimulation desensitize the user's response to a neurochemical called dopamine.

The harms of pornography are interrelated, especially with impotency caused by excessive use. As the addiction section (Harm #1) pointed out, it can ruin all aspects of your life.

Married porn addicts are destroying their marriages and hurting their spouses. It is not the spouse's fault that the porn addict can no longer relate to a real human partner. Porn has warped their perceptions of what is normal and causes them to reject their spouse because she does not look like the images online or won't perform the bizarre, perverted, or dangerous acts that now turn on the addict. The addict can no longer become aroused by his real-life wife.

Here is the story of a single man addicted to pornography and suffering because of it in his "real relationships."

I've been looking at Internet pornography since I began college 13 years ago. Around age 24, I noticed difficulty getting aroused with real women. Generic Viagra allowed me to have real relationships with few problems until the age of 29. Then, it became increasingly difficult to have real sex, even with the pills.

Realizing my problem, I tried several times to give up porn. The longest I lasted was three weeks. During this time, I could not get aroused thinking about normal sex, so the frustration built. I fell back into the only thing that would arouse me: fantasizing about fetishes I developed watching porn. Then it was back to porn. I need to be cured of this.⁵⁶

Pornography is creating new generations of impotent men who find real women undesirable. For those who say watching pornography is harmless, they just haven't reached the point of having erectile dysfunction yet. The harm will become apparent when they try to make love to a real woman and realize they cannot without the help of a little blue pill — or perhaps even that will not help anymore.

The click of the mouse is replacing the intimate embrace.

#7: Pornography objectifies women

Surgically and digitally enhanced women are the norm in pornography.

BEVERLY LAHAYE INSTITUTE

1015 Fifteenth St., N.W. • Suite 1103 • Washington, D.C. 20005 • Phone (202) 488-7000 • Fax (202) 488-0806 • www.cwfa.org

Many people argue that these fantasy images never “leak into the real world of relationships, sex, love, and intimacy.”⁵⁷ They argue that “sophisticated consumers” are not dupes who take these images at face value; instead, they contend, men go back to the real world, unaffected and unchanged.⁵⁸ Except that the real world has changed dramatically because the airbrushed, technologically enhanced versions of women have affected how both men and women view the female body.

According to the American Society of Aesthetic and Plastic Surgery, in the last ten years there has been a 465 percent increase in the total number of cosmetic procedures: over 12 million procedures occur annually (for liposuction, face-lifts, the ‘bionic package’ — that is, the tummy tuck, the breast job, the facial rejuvenation). We now spend just under \$12.5 billion a year on plastic surgery, and that figure is rapidly increasing.⁵⁹

Marie Claire magazine has an article⁶⁰ about vaginal rejuvenation which details what women are doing to themselves so they appear perfect (procedures which can include labiaplasty to reduce the labia, injecting fat into the labia to plump them up and make them more youthful, vaginoplasty to tighten the walls of the vagina, and clitoral unhooding). The reporter attended a conference of the American Academy of Cosmetic Surgery and found out that in 2009 it was estimated U.S. surgeons performed 53,332 vaginal rejuvenations. Now, some of these were for medically necessary reasons, but many were not. Quoting the author, “At the conference, the oft-voiced opinion was, ‘These surgeries save relationships.’ One doctor even posted a slide that read, ‘Breasts catch a man, but a tight vagina keeps him.’ Suffice it to say there were not a lot of women surgeons present at this event.”

The *Marie Claire* article quotes Sheri Winston, therapist and author of *Women’s Anatomy of Arousal: Secret Maps to Buried Pleasure*. “Women are taking totally normal vulvae and making them look like standard porn vulva, where the inner lips are smaller than the outer lips and the outer lips cover the inner lips. The look is prepubescent.”⁶¹ This is a very disturbing aspect of pornography. Tie that in with men wanting women to have Brazilian waxes to remove all of their pubic hair and you wonder if the men really desire prepubescent girls instead of women.

As previously discussed (see Harm #5), women married to pornography addicts and viewers feel inadequate because their husbands compare them to the women in pornography, and they think they can never match up to the images. The women in pornography are often surgically enhanced to proportions not usually found in nature, and they have done this to try and further their “careers” in porn because they are told this is what men want to see. Men who watch pornography frequently are conditioned to expect women to look a certain way.

Indeed, pornography socializes boys to help shape the ways that they develop their masculine identity⁶² as well as what they consider attractive in women. Worse, porn “renders away the humanity of women” and all women become objects — they are merely the means to a “no-strings-attached, intense, disconnected sexual experience, where men always get to have as much sex as they want in ways that shore up their masculinity. ... In this world, men dispense with romantic dinners, vanilla sex, and postcoital affection.”⁶³

As porn sets the standard for casual sex on campus (as mentioned in Harm #6), deviancy and disrespect become the norm. Girls who engage in recreational sex place themselves at higher risk for assault at worst (see harm #8) and objectification at best. Many of the men on campus are looking for partners who look and act like porn stars because that is the basis for images burned into their brains after countless hours spent watching porn.

A *New York Magazine* article quoted one woman who summed it up this way:

As a result of the blending of reality and fantasy, some women have chosen to willingly play along by a new set of rules in order to keep their men interested: They're intentionally impersonating porn stars. Sadie, the real-estate agent, says, "A lot of guys have come to expect P.S.E. [the "Porn-Star Experience"] as a common thing — snatches waxed bald, access to every hole — and plenty of women are more than happy to provide. A few might enjoy it, but for most it's harrowing. I think there's a fear that if they can't make it happen, their boyfriend will retreat online."⁶⁴

The women in porn are also portrayed as always ready for sex with anyone or multiple people and in any way they want to violate her. Nothing that is done to the women upsets them (unless that is the type of porn being made where the women look scared or in tremendous pain), and being treated like a toilet for men is something she accepts or craves.

Pamela Paul wrote⁶⁵ in *Pornified*:

When men view pornography, they absorb messages about what it means for women to be sexy. Not only does pornography dictate how women are supposed to look, but it skews their expectations of how they should act. Men absorb those ideals, but women internalize them as well. According to the *Pornified*/Harris poll, most women (six out of ten) believe pornography affects how men expect them to look and behave. In fact, only 15 percent of women believe pornography *does not* raise men's expectations of women.

In the "gonzo" porn that is so prevalent today, "a woman is never referred to as a woman; instead, she is reduced to a sexual object."⁶⁶ That is why there is never respect or affection of any kind; women are referred to as dirty, nasty, and filthy, and they are called even worse, sexually degrading terms. Since the women are seen as lacking human qualities, men are given the OK for violence and cruelty. As they get into pornography more and more, men have difficulty separating the fantasy world from the real world and seeing the difference between performers and real relationships. Robert Jensen calls this "sexualizing the degradation of women."⁶⁷

Still not convinced pornography leads to the objectification of women? Then look around you for the signs. How are women portrayed in advertising; is being overtly sexy usually the role? How many ads do you see for Brazilian bikini waxing, pole dancing classes, stripper shoes, thongs, or push-up bras? It is sad to say, some of those are aimed at the next generation too — young girls. This is happening at a time when social science research clearly shows that adolescents' exposure to a sexualized media environment is "significantly related to" their notions of women as sex objects⁶⁸ — for both male and female 13- to 18-year-old adolescents.⁶⁹

While pornography is based on the objectification of women, there is one woman who is peeling back the veil that hides pornography's dirty little secrets. Shelley Lubben was a porn actress who escaped the life, found Jesus, and now runs the Pink Cross Foundation to raise awareness about the harms of pornography and help actors and actresses leave the life. For the men who think pornography is entertainment, she writes⁷⁰:

The truth is there is no fantasy in porn. It's all a lie. A closer look into the scenes of a porn star's life will show you a movie that the porn industry doesn't want you to see. The real truth is we porn actresses want to end the shame and trauma of our lives, but we can't do it alone. We need you men to fight for our freedom and give us back our honor. We need you to hold us in your strong arms while we sob tears over our deep wounds and begin to heal. We want you to throw out our movies and help piece together the shattered fragments of our lives. We need you to pray for us so God will hear and repair our ruined lives.

So don't believe the lie anymore. Porn is nothing more than fake sex and lies on videotape. Trust me, I know.

When people like Shelley Lubben pull back the curtain of anonymity on pornography, we see the personal tragedy that puts a face on the empirical evidence. But neither the social science data nor the personal accounts of the victims of pornography give a complete understanding of the harms of pornography. We must also consider the moral and ethical dimensions — what are the ramifications of treating a woman as an object and violating the God-given purpose of sexual relations between a husband and wife? The harms to specific individuals are multiplied by the offense against natural law, morality, and Biblical mandates for human interaction.

#8: The Use of Pornography leads to aggressive behavior

Viewers of violent pornography believe women enjoy rape and other deviant behaviors, leading to acts of sexual aggression, violence, and controlling behaviors.

In the research compendium, *The Social Costs of Pornography*, there are numerous references among the “Selected Research Findings” that corroborate the connection between pornography and sexual aggression.⁷¹

- “Male domestic violence offenders who utilize the sex industry (pornography and strip clubs) use more controlling behaviors, and engage in more sexual abuse, stalking, and marital rape against their partners than do males who do not use the sex industry.”⁷²
- A study examining the use of pornography to criminal recidivism in a sample of 341 child molesters, controlling for risk factors, found that “pornography added significantly to the prediction of recidivism.” For those who “viewed deviant pornography, the predicted odds for criminal recidivism increased by 177%, the predicted odds for violent (including sexual) recidivism increased by 185%, and the predicted odds for sexual recidivism was 233%.”⁷³

- There is a close connection between self-reported use of pornography and self-reported engagement in sexual violence among adolescents. Both reading and viewing pornography is linked to adolescents perpetrating sexual violence, including forced sex and sexual harassment.⁷⁴

The point of this topic is not to say that every person who views violent pornography will turn into an abuser or rapist, but rather to say that watching endless hours of violent pornography may change a person's beliefs and behaviors, leading them to sexual aggression. Gail Dines, an academic and author of *Pornland: How Porn Has Hijacked Our Sexuality*, said, "I am not saying that a man reads porn and goes out to rape, but what I do know is that porn gives permission to its consumers to treat women as they are treated in porn."⁷⁵

A disgusting example of porn influencing behavior is a Japanese video game called RapeLay. Here is how CNN described the game:⁷⁶

The game begins with a teenage girl on a subway platform. She notices you are looking at her, she asks, "Can I help you with something?"

That is when you, the player, can choose your method of assault. With the click of your mouse, you can grope her and lift up her skirt. Then you can follow her aboard the train, assaulting her sister and her mother.

As you continue to play, "friends" join in, and in a series of graphic, interactive scenes, you can corner the women, rape them again and again.

The game allows you to even impregnate a girl and urge her to have an abortion. The reason behind your assault, explains the game, is that the teenage girl has accused you of molesting her on the train. The motive is revenge.

Dr. Mary Anne Layden, Director of the Sexual Trauma and Psychopathology Program at the University of Pennsylvania, published these stunning figures linking exposure to pornography to violent behavior:⁷⁷

Adolescent boys who read pornographic material were more likely to be involved in active sexual violence. Juvenile sex offenders (juvenile rapists and child molesters) were more likely to have been exposed to pornography (42% had been exposed) than juveniles who were not sex offenders (29%) and also to have been exposed at an early age (five to eight years old), while juvenile child molesters had been more frequently exposed to pornography than those who did not molest children.

Another study reported that 29 of the 30 juveniles studied had been exposed to X-rated magazines or videos, and the average age of first exposure was about 7.5 years. Only 11% of juvenile sex offenders said they did not use sexually explicit material. Ironically, given these figures, exposing adults to pornography decreases the number who believe that pornography needs to be restricted from children.

Similarly, adult sex offenders showed a high rate of using hard-core pornography: child molesters (67%), incest offenders (53%), rapists (83%) were significantly higher in use than non-offenders (29%). Child molesters (37%) and rapists (35%) were more likely to use pornography as an instigator to offending than were incest offenders (13%).

It is an interesting finding that while these offenders used rape and child pornography to instigate their offenses, they did not exclusively do so; they often used adult and consensual pornography. Even adult consensual pornography can be used to instigate these offenses.

The *U.K. Daily Mail* filed a Freedom of Information request in Britain for the numbers of children arrested on suspicion of rape during one year, and what they found is striking. Twenty-four police forces in Britain had arrested children under age 13 for suspected rape, and seven other police forces had detained at least one ten-year-old child for suspicion of rape. The article tells of a 12-year-old boy who raped his 9-year-old neighbor to “feel grown up” after watching hardcore pornography on his computer.⁷⁸

Again, not everyone who views pornography will turn violent. But it is clear that there is a “high incidence of sexual addiction among people who were victims of sexual abuse, incest, and other sexual trauma early in their childhood.”⁷⁹ As Michael Leahy, in *Porn University*, puts it: “Sexual abuse does significant damage to survivors and society as a whole, and the normalization of this kind of abuse played out in pornography is only making the related problems more prevalent.”⁸⁰

In his comprehensive survey of college students’ sexual experience, Leahy found that 13 percent of men admitted to having sex with a minor — that is 1-in-10 college males criminally guilty of having sexually violated a minor as an adult.⁸¹ That is a serious statistic. When combined with the fact that “many college males have been regular consumers of pornography since before puberty,”⁸² we shouldn’t be surprised that there is so much out-of-bounds sexual behavior.

Consuming a steady diet of violent and degrading pornographic images certainly is not helping people, and as these statistics and stories suggest, the consequences of this behavior are, in fact, harming innocents and leading to aggressive actions. One peer-reviewed study found that, of the majority of pornographic movie scenes analyzed, 88 percent of the scenes contained physical aggression (spanking, open-hand slapping, and gagging), and 48 percent contained verbal aggression, usually of men calling women degrading names.⁸³ It is no wonder that pornography viewers and addicts can become violent and aggressive — they are filling their minds with this stuff.

#9: Pornography is linked to sex trafficking

Victims are forced to appear in pornography, and traffickers use pornography to train sex slaves, including children who will be used for child pornography.

In Janice Shaw Crouse’s article, “Pornography and Sex Trafficking,”⁸⁴ there is evidence that linking pornography and sex trafficking means “big bucks and big business.” People spend \$3,000 per second on adult entertainment, and there is a new adult video produced every 39

minutes. The adult entertainment industry employs 50,000 people and brings in more than \$4 billion a year.⁸⁵ As these facts point out so dramatically, if we do not enforce obscenity laws stringently, the ripple effect on the rest of the culture will lead to a tidal wave of degradation and destruction.

In fact, we could make a strong case that the tidal wave has already swept across our culture, yet people still defend the industry and call those who oppose the pornification of our culture “prudes.” They even think it’s cute when little children are sexualized. They are blasé about obscenity and shrug their shoulders at the increasingly foul language, offensive jokes, and crude, vulgar language that permeates our society. Those who are in the know, those who have seen the facts, those who understand the linkages between pornography and commercial sexual exploitation of children and women “understand that small seedlings of the obscene can grow into giant sequoias of criminal sex networks.”⁸⁶

Many people overlook the fact that magazines like *Playboy* and *Hustler* are gateways to more violent and sadistic images. Many people don’t know that 85 percent of prisoners convicted of possessing child pornography admitted to abusing at least one child. Many people don’t know that so-called “modeling agencies or agents” will take nude photos of girls and women and then threaten them with exposure of the photographs if they don’t agree to prostitution on video or film.⁸⁷ As we noted in CWA’s publication, *Pornography and Sex Trafficking: The Links*:

“The tentacles of pornography reach beyond movies and magazines to ensnare victims in the horrific world of sex trafficking, especially women and children. One study showed fifty-eight percent of the men who admitted to buying sex used pornographic film and/or videos at least once a month. Pimps and traffickers take pornographic pictures of victims and use them to coerce them into making films and/or prostituting.”⁸⁸

Pornography and sex trafficking both make human beings commodities to be bought and sold for the “pleasures” of others. Those who think pornography is harmless entertainment and the performers are all there because they want to be could not be more wrong.

Shelley Lubben, a former porn actress, now helps other porn actors get out of the industry. Her website, The Pink Cross Foundation, has many testimonies from former porn actors about the abuse they suffered while making films. Quite a few began making pornography before they were 18, which is a crime commonly referred to as “child pornography” and also known as “sex trafficking of a minor.”

The Trafficking Victims Protection Act of 2000 (Public Law 106-386) defines sex trafficking as “the recruitment, harboring, transportation, provision, or obtaining of a person for the purpose of a commercial sex act” and is considered a severe form of sex trafficking if it is “sex trafficking in which a commercial sex act is induced by force, fraud, or coercion, or in which the person induced to perform such act has not attained 18 years of age.” The law defines a commercial sex act as “any sex act on account of which anything of value is given to or received by any person.”

Shelley’s website has a story about a former porn actor, Sal⁸⁹, who says when he was 16 “a family member began shopping me around to gay porn filmmakers to get me into gay porn.” Sal was a victim of sex trafficking in the porn industry. Diamond’s story⁹⁰ tells of her start in the

porn industry as a stripper at the age of 16 and her transition to films by 17. There are many other stories on The Pink Cross Foundation website which include adult porn stars being coerced and forced into prostitution and performing certain sexual acts on film — which is sex trafficking.

The link between pornography and sex trafficking is also found in the training of sex slaves. Pimps and traffickers show victims pornography to desensitize them to the acts they are expected to perform and to show them how to perform them. Federal prosecutors in the United States indicted a man in 2008 for training a 12-year-old girl to be a dominatrix, prostituting her, and photographing some of the acts. The indictment stated he made the girl watch pornography on the Internet as a training tool.⁹¹

For whom do victims need to train? They learn what to do for johns, of course, because without the demand for commercial sexual exploitation, it would not exist. This is another link between pornography and sex trafficking. Some johns see acts, violence, and degradation in the porn they watch and want to act it out. They may not want their wives or girlfriends to know or their partners refuse to participate, so the john goes to a prostitute, who may in fact be a victim of sex trafficking, to act out their aberrant behavior.

In a 2009 study⁹² done in London, England, twenty-seven percent of the men interviewed who admitted buying sex said, "... that once he pays, the customer is entitled to engage in *any act he chooses* with women he buys" [emphasis theirs].⁹³

Once human beings become commodities, it is not a surprise that pornography and sex trafficking intersect. Pornography is not victimless and, in fact, contributes to sex slavery; people who view pornography support the slave trade.

Laura Lederer, former Senior Advisor on Trafficking in Persons to Under Secretary of State for Democracy and Global Affairs, said, "Pornography is a brilliant social marketing campaign for commercial sexual exploitation."⁹⁴

The common denominator in pornography, prostitution, and sex trafficking is "demand." People who buy sex or pornography are supporting sex trafficking because they create the demand that fuels the commercial sex industry. Help end the demand by asking your local law enforcement to enforce obscenity and vice crimes laws — the Department of Justice currently does not prosecute such crimes, even though they are illegal.

#10: Pornography is not protected free speech

"This much has been categorically settled by the Court, that obscene material is unprotected by the First Amendment," Miller v. California (1973).

One of the pernicious lies of pornography is that it is protected speech under the First Amendment, which states, "Congress shall make no law respecting an establishment of religion, or prohibiting the free exercise thereof; or abridging the freedom of speech, or of the press; or the right of the people peaceably to assemble, and to petition the government for a redress of grievances."

BEVERLY LAHAYE INSTITUTE

1015 Fifteenth St., N.W. • Suite 1103 • Washington, D.C. 20005 • Phone (202) 488-7000 • Fax (202) 488-0806 • www.cwfa.org

While all of this sounds simple enough, it is, like so much else in America, complicated by our constitutional structure and judicial enforcement.⁹⁵ James R. Stoner, Jr., explains:

“In the first place, federalism means that policies that touch upon both state and national interests involve governmental institutions at both levels, often in interlocking ways. ... But in the second place, the freedom of speech and press clauses of the First Amendment have been interpreted to protect communication that the law once suppressed as obscene or pornographic, so that, thanks to the doctrine of ‘incorporation’ ... the federal courts have become in many instances the final arbiters of what is and what is not allowed in the control of pornography through the land.”⁹⁶

“Obscenity” is a legal definition, and much of what we know as pornography meets the legal definition. If pornographic material meets the three criteria listed below, it is obscenity. Yet, as noted in the Stoner quote above, pornography producers, distributors, and viewers, continually claim that obscenity is protected by the First Amendment as a freedom of speech issue. According to the United States Supreme Court, those people are wrong.

What is Obscenity?

The “Miller test” or the “Three-prong test” was established in *Miller v. California* (1973) as the basis for determining what material is obscene. If material meets all three of these criteria,⁹⁷ it is obscene:

- (a) whether “the average person, applying contemporary community standards” would find that the work, taken as a whole, appeals to the prurient interest,
- (b) whether the work depicts or describes, in a patently offensive way, sexual conduct specifically defined by the applicable state law; and
- (c) whether the work, taken as a whole, lacks serious literary, artistic, political, or scientific value.

The Court continued by giving some examples⁹⁸ of what state statutes could use to define (b) *supra* for regulation:

- (a) Patently offensive representations or descriptions of ultimate sexual acts, normal or perverted, actual or simulated.
- (b) Patently offensive representations or descriptions of masturbation, excretory functions, and lewd exhibition of the genitals.

Given that most of today’s pornography would not pass the Miller Test, why is the United States government ignoring the pornography industry instead of going after the purveyors of porn and enforcing the law? It is a question that a coalition of anti-pornography groups, including Concerned Women for America, is asking, and they have banded together to hold politicians accountable. Please see the War on Illegal Pornography website⁹⁹ for ways to fight pornography.

There is no First Amendment right to produce, promote, and distribute pornography, because it is not protected by the Constitution and is, therefore, illegal. Please see Concerned Women for

America's brochure, "Obscenity is NOT Protected Speech,"¹⁰⁰ for more U.S. Supreme Court cases which ruled that there is no constitutional right to pornography.

Patrick Trueman, CEO of Morality in Media and former chief of the U.S. Department of Justice Child Exploitation and Obscenity Section, Criminal Division, noted that enforcement of obscenity laws has been in decline since the Clinton Administration. He further explained that there has not been even one indictment of adult pornography producers under the Obama Administration, and Attorney General Eric Holder shut down the Department of Justice's Obscenity Prosecution Task Force.¹⁰¹ Is it any wonder that pornography producers supported President Obama's re-election by 68 percent over 13 percent support for Mitt Romney in the 2012 election?¹⁰²

Obviously, with the Internet becoming a prime distributor of pornography, regulatory efforts are even more difficult than in the past, but that does not mean the efforts should end. Stoner, in the law chapter of *The Social Costs of Pornography*, itemizes all the difficulties in regulating and enforcing obscenity charges, but he concludes: "To acknowledge the political difficulty of the situation of those who would protect against pornography is to introduce a certain modesty into the discussion of what ought to be done. But the restoration of modesty, not to say awe, in the face of sexual passion and power would be already a healthy first step."¹⁰³

The legality of pornography is but the first consideration in regulation; a deeper consideration is the moral basis for legal regulation. Gerard V. Bradley addresses this deeper consideration in his chapter in *The Social Costs of Pornography*. Bradley notes that pornography is an "elusive legal concept"¹⁰⁴ and that most of the legal regulations have to do with copyright and commercial laws; movie theatres must conform to fire safety and construction codes, stage shows have to follow employment laws, and brothels are regulated for sanitary and commercial purposes.¹⁰⁵

Further, Bradley compares the time (before the 60s) when words like "filthy," "lewd," "indecent," and "immoral" were generally understood, and there was consensus on moral values centered on protecting the vulnerable, with today when "freedom of expression" is the major consideration and the "law's overriding concern" is the "writer's or performer's putative rights and not the consumer's moral well-being."¹⁰⁶ Thus, Bradley sees a major conflict between "freedom of expression" and considerations regarding "public morality" (which, he believes, gets entangled with feelings, consent, injustice, and questions about what constitutes "obscenity").

The bottom line is that what is considered "public morality" today is contaminated by cultural influences, the lack of agreement on what constitutes right and wrong, and the lack of objective standards or authoritative bases for making moral judgments. All of these standards are subjected to what Bradley calls a "minority veto" — in other words, mainstream consensus is no longer the criteria for judgments about moral issues; instead, a minority of citizens (elites and entertainment) set the standards, and moral subjectivism reigns.¹⁰⁷ "There is, then, neither 'right' nor 'wrong' beyond individual preference, at least so long as one does not conscript an unwilling other into one's sexual fantasy."¹⁰⁸

These insights provide a challenge for those who would create a cultural climate where coarse, vulgar, and harmful pornography is not allowed to pollute the environment of innocent children

or the society where the rest of us live. Obviously, the “war against illegal pornography” is desperately needed, and the obstacles to its success are profoundly challenging.

Sen. Orrin Hatch, along with 41 other senators, recognized that pornography is pernicious and, in a call to action, sent a letter to Attorney General Holder in April 2011, urging him to enforce the laws. “Adult obscenity is increasingly harmful, addictive and associated with domestic violence, sex trafficking and other crimes,” Hatch said. “It harms women, children, families, and communities. Congress has overwhelmingly passed laws to limit the production and distribution of this illegal obscene material. I am deeply concerned that these laws are not being enforced.”¹⁰⁹

The lack of enforcement of obscenity laws has led to the explosion of adult obscenity available today. As this report shows, pornography is harmful on so many levels and to so many people. When the government chooses to ignore the problem and the law, the ripple effect is profound. Pornography harms children, leads to aggression, and breaks up marriages to name but a few of the effects. How many people have to suffer from pornography’s harmful effects before America wakes up to the threat that is available 24/7/365 on their (and more frighteningly their children’s) phones, televisions, and computers?

Concerned Women for America is committed to continuing efforts to eliminate pornography, one of the six core issues where CWA focuses its efforts.

ENDNOTES

¹ William M. Struthers, *Wired for Intimacy: How Pornography Hijacks the Male Brain*, (Downers Grove, Illinois: Intervarsity Press), 2009.

² Rachel B. Duke, “More Women Lured to Pornography Addiction,” *Washington Times* July 11, 2010, <http://www.washingtontimes.com/news/2010/jul/11/more-women-lured-to-pornography-addiction/?page=all>

³ Judith Reisman, Ph.D., “The Brain Science Behind Pornography Addiction and the Effects of Addiction on Families and Communities,” Testimony before the United States Senate, Subcommittee on Science, Technology, and Space of the Committee on Commerce, Science, and Transportation, November 18, 2004, 1, http://www.drjudithreisman.com/archives/Senate-Testimony-20041118_Reisman.pdf (accessed October 11, 2012).

⁴ Gloria McDonough Taub, “Porn at Work: Recognizing a Sex Addict,” *CNBC.com*, July 16, 2009, <http://www.cnbc.com/id/31922685> (accessed October 11, 2012).

⁵ Lori Handrahan, “Handrahan: Executive Branch Porn Problem,” *Washington Times*, August 10, 2012, <http://www.washingtontimes.com/news/2012/aug/10/executive-branch-porn-problem/> (accessed October 12, 2012).

⁶ AFP, “Restaurant removes urinals shaped like women’s mouths,” *France 24*, October 10, 2012, <http://www.france24.com/en/20121010-restaurant-removes-urinals-shaped-like-womans-mouth> (accessed October 11, 2012).

⁷ Pamela Paul, *Pornified: How Pornography is Transforming Our Lives, Our Relationships, and Our Families* (New York: Henry Holt and Company, LLC, 2005): 160.

⁸ Penny Marshall, “Teenage boys watching hours of internet pornography every week are treating their girlfriends like sex objects,” *U.K. Daily Mail*, March 8, 2010, <http://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-1255856/Teenage-boys-watching-hours-internet-pornography-week-treating-girlfriends-like-sex-objects.html> (accessed October 11, 2012).

⁹ Michael Leahy, *Porn University: What College Students are Really Saying About Sex on Campus*, (Chicago: Northfield Publishing), 2009. http://www.amazon.com/dp/0802481280/ref=rdr_ext_tmb

¹⁰ Julie Bindel, “The Truth about the Porn Industry,” *The Guardian*, July 1, 2010, <http://www.guardian.co.uk/lifeandstyle/2010/jul/02/gail-dines-pornography>

¹¹ Brenda Zurita, “Sexually Transmitted Diseases: The Cost of Free Love,” *Concerned Women for America*, July 2011, 9, http://www.cwfa.org/images/content/CWA_STDs-The-Cost-of-Free-Love_2011.pdf (accessed November 19, 2012).

¹² Jakob Pastötter, “Pornography and Power,” *drjudithreisman.com*, posted September 5, 2012, http://www.drjudithreisman.com/archives/2010/09/pornography_and.html (accessed November 19, 2012).

¹³ Janis Wolak, David Finkelhor and Kimberly J. Mitchell, “Trends in Arrests for Child Pornography Production:

The Third National Juvenile Online Victimization Study (NJOV-3),” University of New Hampshire, Crimes Against Children Research Center, April 2012, 1, http://www.unh.edu/ccrc/pdf/CV270_Child%20Porn%20Production%20Bulletin_4-13-12.pdf (accessed November 20, 2012).

¹⁴ Amy L. Edwards, “Man with ‘largest collection of infants and babies’ porn gets 10 years,” *Orlando Sentinel*, November 6, 2008, http://articles.orlandosentinel.com/2008-11-06/news/childporn06_1_guerra-child-pornography-infants-and-babies (accessed October 15, 2012).

¹⁵ Lou Michel and Dan Herbeck, “The Child Porn Pipeline: Confessions of a child porn addict,” *Buffalo News*, October 16, 2007.

¹⁶ Ian Sparks, “Sex therapists call for legalisation of ‘virtual’ child porn to ‘relieve paedophiles’ urges,” *U.K. Daily Mail*, November 19, 2012, <http://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-2235245/Sex-therapists-legalisation-virtual-child-porn-relieve-paedophiles-urges.html#ixzz2ChmS8K0m> (accessed November 20, 2012).

¹⁷ Leahy, *Porn University*56.

¹⁸ *Ibid.*

¹⁹ Jill Manning, “Why the Government Should Care about Pornography,” testimony before the United States Senate Committee on the Judiciary, November 10, 2005,

http://www.judiciary.senate.gov/hearings/testimony.cfm?id=e655f9e2809e5476862f735da10c87dc&wit_id=e655f9e2809e5476862f735da10c87dc-1-3 (accessed October 15, 2012).

²⁰ “Schoolgirls aged just eight caught watching PORN FILM in dormitory during field trip,” *U.K. Daily Mail*, October 15, 2012, <http://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-2217944/Schoolgirls-aged-just-caught-watching-PORN-FILM-dormitory-field-trip.html?ITO=1490> (accessed October 15, 2012).

²¹ Gail Dines, *Pornland: How Porn has Hijacked our Sexuality*, Boston: Beacon Press, 2010,56-57.

²² James R. Stoner, Jr., “Freedom, Virtue, and the Politics of Regulating Pornography,” Editors: James R. Stone, Jr. and Donna M. Hughes, *The Social Costs of Pornography*, The Witherspoon Institute, 2010, 170.

²³ *Ibid.*, 171.

²⁴ Mary Ann Layden, “Pornography and Violence: A New Look at the Research,” Editors: James R. Stone, Jr. and Donna M. Hughes, *The Social Costs of Pornography*, The Witherspoon Institute, 2010, 61.

²⁵ *Ibid.*

²⁶ *Ibid.*, 60.

²⁷ *Ibid.*

²⁸ Dines, *Pornland*, xi.

²⁹ *Ibid.*

³⁰ Gail Dines, “Sadistic Romance: Why are Women Devouring *Fifty Shades of Grey*?” Counterpunch.org, July 27-29, 2012, <http://www.counterpunch.org/2012/07/27/why-are-women-devouring-fifty-shades-of-grey/> (accessed October 15, 2012).

³¹ Kristin Lau, “Roping women in: How hit erotic novel *Fifty Shades of Grey* has sparked boom for hardware stores,” *U.K. Daily Mail*, June 7, 2012, <http://www.dailymail.co.uk/femail/article-2155868/Roping-women-How-hit-erotic-novel-Fifty-Shades-Of-Grey-sparked-boom-hardware-stores.html> (accessed October 15, 2012).

³² Luke Gilkerson, “5 Proven Ways Pornography Warps Your Mind , Finding #5: Watching Porn Makes Us Want to Watch More Porn” Breaking Free blog, September 17, 2011, <http://www.covenanteyes.com/2011/09/17/5-proven-ways-pornography-warps-your-mind-6/> (accessed November 20, 2012).

³³ Dines, *Pornland*, xi-xii.

³⁴ Patrick F. Fagan, “The Effects of Pornography on Individuals, Family, Marriage and Community,” Marriage and Religion Research Institute, Executive Summary, 1, December 2009, <http://downloads.frc.org/EF/EF12D42.pdf> (accessed October 15, 2012).

³⁵ Dines, *Pornland: How Porn has Hijacked our Sexuality*, Boston: Beacon Press, 2010, ix.

³⁶ *Ibid.*

³⁷ Ana J. Bridges, “Pornography’s Effects on Interpersonal Relationships,” *The Social Costs of Pornography*, Editors: James R. Stoner, Jr. and Donna M. Hughes, The Witherspoon Institute, Inc., 2010, 92.

³⁸ *Ibid.*, 94.

³⁹ *Ibid.*, 92.

⁴⁰ Jill C. Manning, “The Impact of Pornography on Women: Social Science Findings and Clinical Observations,” *The Social Costs of Pornography*, Editors: James R. Stoner, Jr. and Donna M. Hughes, The Witherspoon Institute, Inc., 2010, 82.

⁴¹ *Ibid.*

⁴² *Ibid.*, 83.

⁴³ Davy Rothbart, “He’s Just Not That Into Anyone,” *New York Magazine*, January 30, 2011, <http://nymag.com/news/features/70976/> (accessed November 26, 2012).

⁴⁴ Fagan, “The Effects of Pornography” 6-8.

⁴⁵ Daniel Weiss, “Pornography, Infidelity and Divorce,” CitizenLink.com, February 12, 2012, <http://www.citizenlink.com/2012/02/21/pornography-infidelity-and-divorce/> (accessed October 15, 2012).

⁴⁶ Mary Ann Layden, “How Addiction Harms a Person,” Testimony, Capitol Hill Briefing, Coalition for the War on Illegal Pornography, June 15, 2010. <http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=YjXLe2hCdv4>

⁴⁷ EDG Administrator, Erectile Dysfunction Guide, August 2007, <http://www.edguider.com/forum/ed-addicted-porn-support/816-intro-post-porn-addiction-erectile-dysfunction.html> (accessed October 15, 2012).

-
- ⁴⁸ Michael Leahy, *Porn University: What College Students are really saying about sex on campus* (Chicago: Northfield Publishing, 2009): 55.
- ⁴⁹ *Ibid.*, 59.
- ⁵⁰ *Ibid.*, 63.
- ⁵¹ *Ibid.*, 100.
- ⁵² Dines, *Pornland*, 90.
- ⁵³ *Ibid.*
- ⁵⁴ *Ibid.*, 94-96.
- ⁵⁵ Marnia Robinson and Gary Wilson, "Cupid's Poisoned Arrow: Biology Has Plans for Your Love Life," *Psychology Today*, July 11, 2011, <http://www.psychologytoday.com/blog/cupids-poisoned-arrow/201107/porn-induced-sexual-dysfunction-is-growing-problem> (accessed October 15, 2012).
- ⁵⁶ Marnia Robinson, "No Porn, No Viagra?" *Huffington Post* blog, March 8, 2010, http://www.huffingtonpost.com/marnia-robinson/no-porn-no-viagra_b_489194.html (accessed November 26, 2012).
- ⁵⁷ Dines, *Pornland*, 82.
- ⁵⁸ *Ibid.*
- ⁵⁹ *Ibid.*, 83.
- ⁶⁰ Judith Newman, "Vaginal Rejuvenation: A Cut Below," *Marie Claire*, May 3, 2012, <http://www.marieclaire.com/health-fitness/vaginal-rejuvenation-surgery> (accessed November 27, 2012).
- ⁶¹ *Ibid.*
- ⁶² *Ibid.*, 62.
- ⁶³ *Ibid.*, 63.
- ⁶⁴ Rothbart, "He's Just Not That Into Anyone."
- ⁶⁵ Paul, *Pornified*, 133.
- ⁶⁶ Dines, *Pornland*, 64.
- ⁶⁷ Robert Jensen, "The Cruel Boredom of Pornography," *Last Exit*, September 24, 2008, <http://lastexitmag.com/article/the-cruel-boredom-of-pornography>.
- ⁶⁸ James R. Stoner, Jr. and Donna M. Hughes, editors, *The Social Costs of Pornography: A Collection of Papers*, The Witherspoon Institute, Inc., 2010, 229.
- ⁶⁹ Peter Jochen and Patti M. Valkenburg. "Adolescents' Exposure to a Sexualized Media Environment and their Notions of Women as Sex Objects," *Sex Roles* 56 (2007): 381-395.
- ⁷⁰ Shelley Lubben, "The Truth Behind the Fantasy of Porn," Pink Cross Foundation, undated, <http://thepinkcross.org/pinkcross-articles/september-2008/the-truth-behind-fantasy-porn> (accessed October 16, 2012).
- ⁷¹ Stoner, *The Social Costs of Pornography*, 225-247.
- ⁷² Catherine Simmons, Peter Lehmann, and Shannon Collier-Tenison. "Linking Male Use of the Sex Industry to Controlling Behaviors in Violent Relationships," *Violence Against Women* 14 (2008): 406-417.
- ⁷³ Drew Kingsdom, Paul Fedoroff, Philip Firestone, Susan Curry, and John Bradford, "Pornography Use and Sexual Aggression: The Impact of Frequency and Type of Pornography Use on Recidivism Among Sexual Offenders," *Aggressive Behavior*, 34, no. 4 (2008): 341-351.
- ⁷⁴ Silvia Bonino, Silvia Ciairano, Emanuela Rabaglietti, and Elena Cattelino. "Use of Pornography and Self-Reported Engagement in Sexual Violence Among Adolescents." *European Journal of Developmental Psychology*, 3, no. 3, (2006): 265-288.
- ⁷⁵ Bindel, "The truth about the porn industry."
- ⁷⁶ Kyung Lah, "'RapeLay' video game goes viral amid outrage," CNN.com, March 31, 2010, <http://edition.cnn.com/2010/WORLD/asiapcf/03/30/japan.video.game.rape/index.html> (accessed October 16, 2012).
- ⁷⁷ Layden, "Pornography and Violence: A New Look at Research."
- ⁷⁸ Paul Bentley, "Internet porn and the rape suspects aged TEN: New fear for young after 24 police forces arrest under-13s for sex crimes in a year," *UK Daily Mail*, November 18, 2012, <http://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-2234956/Internet-porn-rape-suspects-aged-TEN.html> (accessed November 27, 2012).
- ⁷⁹ Michael Leahy, *Porn @ Work: Exposing the Office's #1 Addiction* (Chicago: Northfield Publishing, 2009): 103.
- ⁸⁰ Leahy, *Porn University*, 66.
- ⁸¹ *Ibid.*, 67.
- ⁸² *Ibid.*, 68.
- ⁸³ Gail Dines and Robert Jensen, "A Habit That Can Destroy Lives," *New York Times*, November 11, 2012, <http://www.nytimes.com/roomfordebate/2012/11/11/does-pornography-deserve-its-bad-rap/a-pornography-habit-destroys-relationships> (accessed November 27, 2012).
- ⁸⁴ Janice Shaw Crouse, "Pornography and Sex Trafficking," Concerned Women for America, May 19, 2008. www.cwfa.org/content.asp?id=15208
- ⁸⁵ *Ibid.*
- ⁸⁶ *Ibid.*
- ⁸⁷ *Ibid.*
- ⁸⁸ Janice Shaw Crouse and Brenda Zurita, *Pornography and Sex Trafficking: The Links*, The Beverly LaHaye Institute, Concerned Women for America, 2012.

-
- ⁸⁹ Shelley Lubben, "Former Male Porn Star/Nude Model: Sal's Story," October 3, 2012, [thepinkcross.org, http://thepinkcross.org/node/8529](http://thepinkcross.org/node/8529) (accessed October 16, 2012).
- ⁹⁰ Interview with Kristenye by Shelley Lubben, "Former Porn Star Diamond Story," [thepinkcross.org](http://thepinkcross.org/pinkcross-articles/september-2008/former-porn-star-diamond-story), September 2008, <http://thepinkcross.org/pinkcross-articles/september-2008/former-porn-star-diamond-story> (accessed October 16, 2012).
- ⁹¹ Center for Decency, "Trained as a Dominatrix," Newsletter Updates, May 14, 2008, <http://www.centersfordecency.org/a000350.htm> (accessed October 16, 2012).
- ⁹² Melissa Farley, Julie Bindel and Jacqueline M. Golding, "Men who buy sex, who they buy and what they know," Eaves, London and Prostitution Research & Education, San Francisco, December 2009, 13.
- ⁹³ *Ibid.*, 21.
- ⁹⁴ Luke Gilkerson, "\$28-Billion-Crime: New film shows the dark connection between sex addiction and sex trafficking," Breaking Free blog, August 12, 2011, <http://www.covenanteyes.com/2011/08/12/28-billion-crime-new-film-shows-the-dark-connection-between-sex-addiction-and-sex-trafficking/> (accessed November 29, 2012).
- ⁹⁵ James R. Stoner, Jr. "Freedom, Virtue, and the Politics of Regulating Pornography," *The Social Costs of Pornography*, James R. Stoner, Jr. and Donna M. Hughes, Editors. Princeton, N.J.: The Witherspoon Institute, 2010, 165.
- ⁹⁶ *Ibid.*, 165-166.
- ⁹⁷ *Miller v. California* (1973) 413 U.S. 24
- ⁹⁸ *Id.* at 25
- ⁹⁹ <http://www.waronillegalpornography.com>
- ¹⁰⁰ http://www.cwfa.org/brochures/CWA_Obscenity-VS-ProtectedSpeech.pdf
- ¹⁰¹ Christine Dhanagom, "Porn industry fights anti-obscenity laws, claims porn isn't 'obscenity,'" Lifesitenews.com, March 31, 2011, <http://www.lifesitenews.com/news/porn-industry-fights-anti-obscenity-laws-claims-porn-isnt-obscenity> (accessed November 29, 2012).
- ¹⁰² Ben Johnson, "Poll: 68 percent of pornographers support Obama," Lifesitenews.com, October 12, 2012, <http://www.lifesitenews.com/news/poll-68-percent-of-pornographers-support-obama1> (accessed November 29, 2012).
- ¹⁰³ Stoner, *Social Costs*, 184.
- ¹⁰⁴ Gerald V. Bradley, "The Moral Bases for Legal Regulation of Pornography," *The Social Costs of Pornography*, James R. Stoner, Jr. and Donna M. Hughes, Editors. Princeton, N.J.: The Witherspoon Institute, 2010, 199.
- ¹⁰⁵ *Ibid.*
- ¹⁰⁶ *Ibid.*, 200.
- ¹⁰⁷ *Ibid.*, 200-210.
- ¹⁰⁸ *Ibid.*, 211-214.
- ¹⁰⁹ Press release, "Hatch Leads Senators in Calling for Enforcement of Federal Obscenity Laws," Office of Senator Orrin Hatch, April 5, 2011, <http://hatch.senate.gov/public/index.cfm/releases?ID=3ff92407-58e0-4c78-85d2-516062dbefac> (accessed November 29, 2012).